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An Ontario university is the latest to bump the salaries of its female faculty members after discovering they were 
being paid thousands of dollars less than their male coworkers, but one professor says steps must be taken to 
prevent — not just rectify — such biases in academia. 

In a memo emailed to faculty Wednesday and obtained by The Canadian Press, the University of Waterloo said a 
working group tasked with analyzing faculty salaries uncovered a “systemic gender anomaly” that was 
“consistent across the university.” 

As a result, it said an adjustment of $2,905 will be made on Sept. 1 to the salaries of all female faculty members 
who were in the faculty association’s bargaining unit as of April 30 of last year. 

However, the working group said in its report that the increases will not be applied retroactively. 

Aimee Morrison, an associate professor at the university and associate chair of graduate studies, says this type 
of inequity is a problem across academia “and probably all fields.” 

While it’s great that the university is willing to address the problem, “I don’t see a bigger conversation 
happening in really pointed ways about how does this keep happening,” she said. 

“It’s not an anomaly if it’s a pattern.” 

Several other Canadian universities, including Hamilton’s McMaster University and the University of British 
Columbia, have given raises to female faculty members in recent years so that they earn as much as their male 
peers. 

The University of Waterloo itself has conducted salary reviews in the past, including one in 2008 that made 
“several recommended salary adjustments for individual women faculty” but did not lead to university-wide 
increases. 

The working group recommends that the university examine salaries every five years on top of conducting 
annual reviews within each department. 

It also stresses that since starting salaries and merit increases are the key factors affecting pay, “care should be 
taken to ensure that starting salaries are equitable, as inequity at this point can quickly compound.” 

Morrison, who has sat on faculty evaluation committees, said there could be checklists or other tools to help 
people take note of their internalized biases when determining salaries. 



“The reason that we have to keep doing these reviews is that the underlying inequities in how faculty members 
are assessed or in how they are supported in their initial salary negotiations is still going to be prey to bias,” she 
said. 

“If we could fix the bias, the anomaly, once fixed, would not reproduce itself, but it keeps reproducing itself.” 

Lynne Taylor, co-chair of the working group, said the review’s mandate was simply to identify any discrepancies, 
not the underlying causes. 

“We still don’t have a clear sense of why it happens. I would love that to be fixed and I think there are people in 
the upper reaches of the administration who would like to see this rectified as well,” she said. 

“Until we have a sense of where that’s coming from, though, I think it is smart to have a regular review,” she 
said. “All of us would just wish it wasn’t necessary but if it is, at least it’s getting fixed.” 

Jean Andrey, dean of the faculty of environment, said the anomalous salaries were spread across all faculties 
and ranks, adding that the university has been “doing a lot of thinking” about how the discrepencies didn’t get 
noticed before. 

Andrey suggested the differences in salaries could be the result of a “legacy effect” due to there not being as 
much equity in the past, or that starting salaries for some employees could have been lower due to a “different 
approach in negotiating terms of employment” when they were hired. 

“The really good news about the work we’ve done is that by looking at annual performance reviews we’ve been 
able to conclude that there’s no evidence of a systematic gender bias in the way that we do annual merit 
evaluations,” she said. “We believe that there is fairness in our assessment processes.” 

Waterloo’s latest review was part of a salary settlement between the university and the faculty association that 
was reached May 1 of last year. 

Other faculty members’ salaries were also flagged as “anomalous” and the review recommended that a one-
time adjustment be made to make up for the discrepancy. 

Salaries were evaluated using a regression model that took several variables into account, including annual 
performance evaluations and outstanding performance awards. 

The report says that 71 of roughly 1,170 faculty members were identified as “potential anomalies,” and of those, 
59 were confirmed anomalies, meaning “there was nothing in their career path that could account for the 
aberration in their actual salaries and the fitted/predicted salary outputted from the regression model.” 

The remaining 12 will be investigated further. 
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